CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS

August 5, 2021

The City Council met at 5:00 p.m. in regular session with Mayor ProTem Hullinger presiding.  Council present: Mertz, Booth, Hullinger, Cochran, Gettler.
Guests in attendance: Adrian Griffith, Brodie Langer, Jessie Anzalone, Justen Tooley, Brett Simpson, Shalimar Mazetis, Amanda Lebeck.
Staff in attendance: Robb Akers, Shannon Wood.
	Motion by Booth, seconded by Gettler to approve the agenda. Ayes: Booth, Hullinger, Cochran, Gettler, Mertz. Carried.
Motion by Mertz, seconded by Booth to approve the preceding month’s Library minutes. Ayes: Hullinger, Cochran, Gettler, Mertz, Booth. Carried.
Motion by Booth, seconded by Cochran to approve the June Treasurer’s and Clerk’s reports. Ayes: Cochran, Gettler, Mertz, Booth, Hullinger. Carried.
Discussion Of The Walnut Community Facilities:
Approval of Additional Card Readers:
	There was a question on the quotes, one quote had a $15.00 hosting fee and the other had a $30.00 hosting fee. Akers called to ask about it earlier in the day but has not yet received a call back. Akers will get an answer prior to installation.
Motion by Mertz, seconded by Cochran to approve the purchase of three new card readers, 2 at the Family, Inc doors and 1 on the second fitness room door. In the amount of $4,476.00. Ayes: Gettler, Mertz, Booth, Hullinger, Cochran. Carried.
Discussion and Approval of AHSTW Community School District Lease:
	Wood informed the Council there was one correction which needed to be made to the copy of the lease agreement which they received in their packets. Bryan Simonsen is no longer the Board President. Wood will get it corrected to say Bernadette Hatch, who is the current Board President. Wood mentioned the increased of $2,500.00 per year to AHSTW to cover the extra expenses for the Little League practices, AHSTW was not willing to pay the increase, since the Little League is not part of the school district. The only change from the previous lease agreement was the addition of the WCC being a bus stop during inclement weather. Stipulations were added that AHSTW has to provide a chaperone and the chaperone will be responsible for making sure all doors are closed and locked before they leave the facility.
Motion by Booth, seconded by Mertz to approve the renewal of a three year lease with AHSTW School District, with the correction of Bernadette Hatch as Board President, in place of Bryan Simonsen. Ayes: Mertz, Booth, Hullinger, Cochran, Gettler. Carried.
Little League Practices:
	Wood included Little League practices to the agenda to make sure the Council was still on board with the $1.00 per player per practice fee which was charged last year. AHSTW may allow some Little League practices at the school this year which will help alleviate some of the scheduling issues from last year. The Council was in consensus to continue to charge $1.00 per player per practice. Lebeck and Wood had discussed talking to the coaches about hosting Little League tournaments at the facility, the City would get the rental fee and the WCCF would get concession stand money.
	Lebeck mentioned that the paper towel and soap dispensers are not in good shape. The WCCF reached out to Fastenal. Fastenal is currently doing a promotion, if you buy a certain amount of product you get the dispensers for free, if the City buys $516.00 worth of paper towels and soap they will receive enough dispensers to replace all the broken ones. The Council was in consensus to purchase the product to receive the dispensers for free.   
Review Of The Sesquicentennial Celebration:
	Brett Simpson reported there has been a lot of positive feed back from everyone who attended. Several people stated they would like to have something similar on a yearly basis since most of the events in Walnut are based around the Merchants. Simpson presented the City with the large commemorative print. It was decided to display the print somewhere in the Community Center because there’s more foot traffic there. Simpson thanked the City and Council for their support of the event. The Council thanked Simpson for leading the committee and he and the Sesquicentennial Committee for all the work that went into the event.
Property Maintenance Discussion:
400 Highland Street:
	Wood stated the property at 400 Highland Street, which was thought to be in the City’s possession, is now back with the City Attorney. A wrong middle name was on the paperwork, the City Attorney has advised us not to proceed with the removal of items or buildings at this time. Wood will keep the Council informed.
402 Kennedy Street:
	A new court date has been set for this property. It’s now scheduled for October 15, 2021 at 9:30 a.m.
	Wood gave the Council photos of properties she would like to abate for weeds and/or junk. The property located at 607 Country Street was abated in July for junk in the yard. At this time nothing has been removed. Wood does not want to send the City guys onto the property to clean, how would the Council like to proceed. The Council would like Wood to check with the City Attorney to see if it’s legal for the City to go onto his property and remove the junk. If it’s not legal, the Council would like to fine the property owner $75.00 per day until the property has been cleared of junk. 
	Booth commented that Jean Bornholdt reached out to her again about the properties on either side of her house. The landlord is going to address the property south of Bornholdt’s. In regards to the property north of Bornholdt, not a lot can be done. The City has asked SWIPCO to do a walk around inspection on it and they’ve found nothing dangerous or dilapidated, just a work in progress. Mertz questioned if the ordinance should be changed to include a deadline for finishing projects. A deadline will be added when the Zoning Ordinance is rewritten. Wood will abate the properties pictured, as well as the property north of Bornholdt.  
Adoption Of Resolution 21-08-01: 
	Wood explained to the Council she would like to set up this fund to receive the American Rescue Plan funds. Funds will be transferred out of this fund into the other funds once there is a plan as to how to spend the money. 
	Motion by Gettler, seconded by Mertz to adopt Resolution 21-08-01, A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING A PANDEMIC AND DISASTER RELIEF FUND TO RECEIVE GOVERNMENT FUNDS FOR THE PURPOSE OF PANDEMIC AND DISASTER RELEIF. Ayes: Mertz, Booth, Hullinger, Cochran, Gettler. Carried. 
Housing Rehabilitation Grant Update:
	Nothing at this time.
Request For Financial Participation In Residential Sidewalk Replacement:
	None at this time.
Liquor Licenses:
	Motion by Gettler, seconded by Cochran to approve a Class C Liquor License for Glenn’s Food & Pub. Ayes: Booth, Hullinger, Cochran, Gettler, Mertz. Carried.
	Motion by Booth, seconded by Gettler to approve a Class C Liquor License for the Walnut Community Center Foundation. Ayes: Hullinger, Cochran, Gettler, Mertz, Booth. Carried.
Approval Of Parcel Combination:
	Wood informed the Council Jessie Newcomb and her fiancé Daniel Petersen have purchased two adjacent properties, 205 Koeppe Street and 209 Pilling Street. They would like to combine the two properties into one property with the address of 205 Koeppe Street.
	Motion by Gettler, seconded by Mertz to approve the combination of parcels 205 Koeppe Street and 209 Pilling Street into one parcel with the address of 205 Koeppe Street. Ayes: Cochran, Gettler, Mertz, Booth, Hullinger. Carried.
Fire Department Discussion:	
Tooley informed the Council the Fire Department has voted to spend $2,000.00 of their donation money at Fireman’s Park. The Department would like to pour a concrete pad and move the picnic shelter from the Wetland’s to Fireman’s Park. They would like the City to pay to re-shingle the roof, the labor would be donated. Tooley thought the steel for the roof would cost approximately $2,000.00 plus there’s likely some boards that would need to be replaced on the roof as well. Wood would like to use some of the American Rescue Plan (ARPA) funds for this project. Anzalone stated that the memorial money from Robin Henningsen’s family, as well as memorial money from Jim Tooley’s family will be used towards this project. Wood asked if a plaque could be placed at the shelter in honor of the families that donated.
Tooley added that the Department isn’t planning to run electricity to the shelter, but will run a conduit in case the City would like to run it later. The Council would like to have electricity run to the picnic shelter at the time it’s moved. Wood will get a bid for the electrical and inform the Council of the amount. 
Motion by Mertz, seconded by Gettler to approve the Fire Department pouring a concrete pad and moving the shelter from the Wetlands to Fireman’s Park, the City will pay for roofing the shelter and installing electrical. Ayes: Gettler, Mertz, Booth, Hullinger, Cochran. Carried.
City Maintenance:
	Akers advised the Council that the overhead door on the east storage building at the park is broken and has become a point of entry for animals or individuals. It will cost approximately $1,000.00 to replace the door. The Council was in consensus to replace the overhead door. 
	Mertz asked about the water leak on the west side of the park. Akers informed the Council the leak has been located and fixed. The toilets will need to be replaced in the small restrooms. The AHSTW Little League softball girls donated $300.00 towards the repair of the leak, at this time only around $100.00 has been spent on the project. The remaining funds will go toward the purchase of the toilets.
	Akers informed the Council there has been a request for concrete and a light in the truck parking east of the water plant. Mertz questioned the cost of the concrete, Tooley stated it would just need to be a three foot wide strip, like a sidewalk, to put the trailer hitch on. It was decided that having concrete would defeat the purpose of the truck parking. The parking is there so trucks and trailers are not parked on the streets, allowing drivers to drop their trailers and drive the semi tractor home to park on the street would be counter productive. The Council was fine with adding a light to the truck parking area, no concrete at this time.

Mayor Items/Announcements:
	None.
Council Items/Announcements:
	Akers informed the Council there was an incident with a dog attacking another dog last night. One dog was walking on a leash with it’s owner, the other dog was leashed in it’s yard but broke it’s harness and attacked the passing dog. The dogs were separated, but the attacking dog got loose from it’s owner and went after the other dog again. Akers has talked to the owner of the attacking dog, shown him the ordinance and informed him he would be responsible for damages to the other dog. The owner of the attacking dog has decided to surrender the dog to Midlands Animal Shelter. 
Quarterly Inspections of City Property:
	Mertz reported she had no complaints about any of the City properties while doing her inspection. The City guys had worked hard to get everything looking great for the Sesquicentennial so there were no issues. Cochran commented that Akers and Blum did a great job and went above and beyond what was asked of them. 
	Anzalone asked if the City could put maintaining the area around fire hydrants in the newsletter. There’s one on Pacific Street which is covered in vines and you can’t even tell it’s there. It’s up to the property owners to maintain the area around the hydrants. Wood will have it included in the September newsletter.
	Hullinger announced the League of Cities Conference will be September 15th-17th, 2021 in Coralville, Iowa.
Public Items/Announcements:
	Simpson mentioned that the second street light south of North Street on Antique City Drive, on the west side of the street has a live current in the base when the light is on. His dog had been shocked a couple of times on it. Akers will look into it. 
	Griffith asked what the City is planning to do with the lots on Atlantic Street. He suggests it be put up for bid. Wood stated the City Attorney has advised it does not have to go up for bid, someone can make an offer on the property and the Council can decide to accept the offer or not. All of the legal steps would still have to be followed. 
	Shalimar Mazetis gave quick update on her rural Pottawattamie County projects. She currently has 30 projects she’s working on. Mazetis has been in communitcations with Wood on the new businesses that are looking into Walnut. Small retail seems to be the trend right now. Amazon is locating in Council Bluffs, which will employe 500 people. She’s knows this is outside of Walnut’s area but wanted to let the Council know that big things are happening and tend to trickle out into the rural areas. She is continuing to market the industrial site for Walnut, Ramsey’s Market is going ok but could be better. Please help spread the word on the conveinence of the grocery lockers. Mertz mentioned to Mazetis that Roberts Bakery is closing, the financing for the buyer who was planning to purchase the property has fallen through. Mazetis will call Roberts to see what she can do to help. 
	Booth asked Tooley what happened to the seven, noon and six sirens. Tooley will look into it. 
Approval Of Bills:
	Motion by Gettler, seconded by Booth to pay the following bills and issue warrants for the same. Ayes: Booth, Hullinger, Cochran, Gettler, Mertz. Carried.	
#000568E	Quick Med Claims, ambulance billing	385.84
#000569E	Cardmember Service, 150th time capsule, ink cartridge	679.83
#000570E	Employee Benefit Systems, group insurance	1,572.36
#000571E	USDA-RD, loan payment	3,276.00
#25782	Barb Eblen, reimbursement for sasquatch costume	75.00
#25783	U.S. Postmaster, 150th mailing	207.06
#25784	Choice Printing, particial payment for 150th cookbooks	2,074.50
#25785	Robert Akers, wages	1,113.96
#25786	James Blum, wages	1,420.20
#25787	Frances Petersen, wages	427.76
#25788	Joseph Petersen, wages	180.50
#25789	Shannon Wood, wages	1,212.32
#25790	American Legion Auxiliary, Centennial cookbooks	795.00
#25791	American Legion Post #422, rental fee	200.00
#25792	Avoca Journal Herald, publications	386.28
#25793	Dairyland Donkey Ball, LLC, 150th donkey baseball	4,600.00
#25794	Dept. of Treasury, PCOR fee	15.60
#25795	Echco Concrete, LLC, WCC drive way	1,727.50
#25796	Feekes Heating & A/C, A/C repair	602.00
#25797	Fun Services, 150th rides payment	2,760.00
#25798	Harlan Shrine Patrol, 150th parade	200.00
#25799	Hawkins, Inc., chemicals	491.60
#25800	Minden Meat Market, 150th dinner	140.00
#25801	Nishna Valley YMCA, bounce house rental	275.00
#25802	Nishnabotna Valley R.E.C., street light	41.19
#25803	PerMar Security Services, Aug-Dec monitoring	285.06
#25804	Quill Corp., supplies & battery back up	358.88
#25805	R & S Waste Disposal, LLC, June hauling	4,225.00
#25806	Rick Blum, reimbursement for 150th trophies	84.00
#25807	Symmetry Energy Solutions, gas	674.35
#25808	Van Wall, gator repairs	88.10
#25809	Wellmark  Blue Cross Blue Shield, group insurance	7,957.44
#25810	Kim Canada, 150th cupcakes	240.00
#25811	Stang Siever, 150th face painting	550.00
#25812	U.S. Postmaster, newsletter & utility bill postage	339.96
#25813	Walnut Merchants Assoc., FY 21-22 allocations	6,000.00
#25814	Robert Akers, overtime	437.13
#25815	James Blum, overtime	654.88
#25816	Dona Grooms, July Treasurer’s wages	205.92
#25817	Erin Kilmer, wages	835.56
#25818	Margo Matthies, wages	1,368.85
#25819	Shannon Wood, overtime	473.70
#25820	Robert Akers, wages	1,113.96
#25821	James Blum, wages	1,420.20
#25822	Frances Petersen, wages	405.79
#25823	Joseph Petersen, wages	192.28
#25824	Shannon Wood, wages	1,212.32
#25825	Amy Akers, July cleaning	75.00
#25826	Avoca Auto Parts, generator repairs	115.99
#25827	Avoca Building Material Center, concrete repair	319.17
#25828	Bound Tree Medical, LLC, supplies	760.86
#25829	Cappel’s, flower dust, ship water samples	65.61
#25830	City of Atlantic, sewer testing	780.00
#25831	Council Bluffs Fire Department, mutual aid	100.00
#25832	Counsel Office & Document, copier maintenance	693.25
#25833	Darla Hansen, 150th band in the park	600.00
#25834	Darwin Holtz, 150th polka dance supplies	46.49
#25835	Dearborn National Life Ins. Co., group insurance	689.83
#25836	Fastenal, paper towels	57.83
#25837	Felesha Petersen, 150th 5k medals	380.92
#25838	Hawkins, Inc., chemicals	395.70
#25839	Hetrick Auto Body, GM window repair	248.00
#25840	Holtz Service, weed eater & gator repair, pump motor maintenance, saw	1,377.12
#25841	Ingram, books	322.93
#25842	Iowa Dept. of Natrual Resource, annual water supply	89.46
#25843	Iowa One Call, locates	28.00
#25844	Jessie Anzalone, building permit	47.00
#25845	Kasperbauer Cleaners, Inc., mat cleaning	78.12
#25846	Kum & Go #46, fuel	512.94
#25847	Margo Matthies, supplies	53.98
#25848	Marne Elk Horn, phone, fax, internet	561.73
#25849	Medivac, mutual aid	225.00
#25850	MFM Enterprises, Inc., changing table & labor	125.00
#25851	Municipal One, 12 month web hosting	896.00
#25852	Nishna Valley Pest Control, LLC., spray City Hall	60.00
#25853	O’Reilly Auto Parts, gator oil filter	25.00
#25854	PerMar Security Services, 100 key cards	700.00
#25855	Salvo, Deren, Schenk, legal consults	64.00
#25856	Sandry Fire Supply, helmet front	103.80
#25857	State Hygienic Lab-AR, water testing	13.50
#25858	SWIPCO, membership dues	510.00
#25859	Symmetry Energy Solutions, gas	343.22
#25860	U.S. Postmaster, stamps	110.00
#25861	Verizon Wireless, cellphones	131.83
#25862	What’s Your Sing Graphics, 150th t-shirs	1,235.75
#25863	Atlantic News Telegraph, 150th advertising	900.00
#25864	Avoca Auto Parts, adapter & connector, antifreeze, tire probe, needle	73.51
#25865	Avoca Building Materical Center, concrete work, paint, field chalk	796.17
#25866	Avoca Journal Herald, publications, 150th advertising	508.31
#25867	City of Underwood, mutual aid	100.00
#25868	Harlan Newspaper, 150th advertising	547.80
#25869	Iowa Communities Assurance Pool, bounce house insurance	1,750.00
#25870	KJAN, 150th advertising	250.00
#25871	KNOD, 150th advertising	210.00
#25872	MidAmerican Energy, gas & electric	8,091.30
#25873	Nishna Valley Pest Control, spray fire station	65.00
#25874	Olsen Fuel Supply, Inc., fuel	920.50
#25875	R & S Waste Disposal, LLC., July hauling	4,288.38
#25876	State Hygienic Lab – AR, water testing	184.00
#25877	Stowe Red-E-Mix, WCC drive way concrete	1,180.00
#25878	SWIPCO, admin & tech services	7,708.00
#000572E	IRS, Federal Withholding	1,117.38
#000573E	IRS, Social Security Withholding	1,978.88
#000574E	IRS, Medicare Withholding	462.82
#000575E	IPERS, withholding	2,510.24
#000576E	IPERS, late fee 	40.00
#000577E	Cardmember Service, software renewal, 150th supplies, batteries	1,396.99
	Summary of July Disbursements: General, 78,444.30; Library, 2,619.07; Road Use Tax, 12,975.04; Trust & Agency, 8,463.46; City Equipment, $15,000.00; Water, 14,682.88; Water Revenue Bond Sinking Fund, 3,276.00; Sewer, 1,647.85. TOTAL: $137,108.60.
 	Summary of July Receipts: General, 23,533.79; Road Use Tax, 12,279.61; Employee Benefit, 2,954.73; TIF, 1,401.28; Loc. Opt. Cap. Imp. Fund, 10,019.31; Water, 12,127.00; Water Rev. Bond Sinking Fund, 4,507.47; Debt Service Reserve Fund, 411.00; Water Deposits, 400.00; Sewer, 4,684.10; IPAIT Fire, .31; Fire Equipment Fund, 6.13. TOTAL: $72,324.73. 
	Meeting adjourned, 6:04 p.m.
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